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REQUEST FOR HEARING
AND

PETITION TO INTERVENE

Now come the Nuclear Information and Resource Service
(hereinafter "NIRS") and Don't Waste Michigan (hereinafter

"DWM"), Petitioner-Interveners, and Victor McManemy, Member-
Intervener, and hereby make their REQUEST FOR A HEARING and
PETITION TO INTERVENE in the captioned matter, pursuant to the
Federal Register Notice of January 30, 2007 [Volume 72, Number
19, Notices, Pages 4302-4303] and in accordance with the
provisions of 10 CFR § 2.302, 2.305, and2.309.

In support of their Request and Petition, said Interveners
further state as follows:

1. Nuclear Information and Resource Service (NIRS) is a nonprofit
corporation with over 6,000 members, a number of whom live in the
Great Lakes Region of the United States, including over 100 in
Michigan, a number of whom make their residences within fifty
(50) miles of the site of the former Consumers Energy Company Big
Rock Point (BRP) Nuclear Power Plant and its still-present ISFSI
dry cask storage facility for highly radioactive irradiated
nuclear fuel. A number of NIRS members in Michigan are also
Consumers Energy ratepayers. The central office of NIRS is
located at 6930 Carroll Avenue, Suite 340, Takoma Park, Maryland
20912. The phone number is (301) 270-6477. Kevin Kamps, Nuclear
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Waste Specialist at NIRS, will serve as the representative at
NIRS for this proceeding.

2. Don't Waste Michigan (DWM) is a nonprofit organization begun
in the 1980's with 25 board of directors members, and over 1,000
general members, almost all of whom live in Michigan, and of
which a number currently live within 50 miles of the former
Consumers Energy Company Big Rock Point (BRP) Nuclear Power Plant
and its still-present ISFSI dry cask storage for highly
radioactive irradiated nuclear fuel. A number of DWM members are
also Consumers Energy ratepayers. Michael Keegan, DWM board of
directors member, will serve as the representative at DWM for
this proceeding. He can be reached through petitioners'-
interveners' counsel.

3. A Member of these organizations who lives within the 50-mile
Emergency Planning Zone (EPZ) of the former Consumers Energy
Company Big Rock Point (BRP) Nuclear Power Plant and its still-
present ISFSI dry cask storage for highly radioactive irradiated
nuclear fuel and its still-radioactively-contaminated property
has requested Nuclear Information and Resource Service (NIRS) and
Don't Waste Michigan (DWM) to represent him and his interests in
this proceeding.

4. The Declaration of individual Member-Intervener Victor
McManemy is annexed to this Request and Petition, identifying his
affiliation with the petitioning organizations, NIRS and DWM. His
contact information is: 7786 Peninsula Drive, Traverse City, MI
49686. His phone number is 231-995-3697.

5. Mr. Terry Lodge, Esquire, will serve as legal counsel
representing Petitioners-Interveners and Member-Intervener in
this proceeding. His address is: 316 N. Michigan St., Ste. 520;
Toledo, OH 43624. His phone number is (419) 255-7552.

6. Petitioners-Interveners, NIRS and DWM, as organizational
interveners, believe that their members' interests will not be
adequately represented without this action to intervene, and
without the opportunity to participate as full parties in this
proceeding. If the transfer -- of License No. DPR-6 for BRP Plant
and Independent Spent Fuel Storage Installation (ISFSI) License
No. SFGL-16 for BRP from Consumer Energy Co. (current holder of
the licenses) to Entergy Nuclear Palisades, LLC (Entergy Nuclear
Palisades) to possess and own, and Entergy Nuclear Operations,
Inc. (ENO), to control and operate, the ISFSI - is approved
without resolving the Petitioners'-Interveners' safety and
security concerns and environmental issues, this high-level
radioactive waste storage facility may operate unsafely and
insecurely and pose an unacceptable risk to public health and
safety, the environment, and the common defense and security,
thereby jeopardizing the health and welfare of the respective
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Petitioners'-Interveners' members who live, own property, are
ratepayers, and recreate within the vicinity of the former BRP
nuclear power reactor site and its still-present dry cask storage
facility for high-level radioactive waste.

In addition, the still-present radioactive contamination of
the-soil, groundwater, and Lake Michigan sediments at, and
adjacent to, the Big Rock Point site, will continue to represent
an unacceptable risk to public health and safety and the
environment, thereby jeopardizing the health and welfare of the
respective Petitioners'-Interveners' members who live, own
property, are ratepayers, and recreate within the vicinity of the
former BRP nuclear power reactor site and its still-present
radioactive contamination.

PETITIONERS'-INTERVENORS' CONTENTIONS

SECURITY CONTENTIONS

As stated in the Federal Register Notice, "The Commission
will approve an application for the transfer of a license, if the
Commission determines that the proposed transferee is qualified
to hold the license, and that the transfer is otherwise
consistent with applicable provisions of law, regulations, and
orders issued by the Commission pursuant thereto. Before issuance
of the proposed conforming license amendment, the Commission will
have made findings required by the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as
amended (the Act), and the Commission's regulations." It is
petitioners'-interveners' contention that Entergy Nuclear
Palisades, LLC and Entergy Nuclear Operations, Inc. is not
qualified to hold the license, due to its woefully inadequate
security provisions and financial arrangements for the ISFSI at
BRP, thus failing to protect the common defense and security, as
well as public health, safety, and the environment.

Before any license transfers, the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory
Commission must determine that Entergy Nuclear Palisades, a
Limited Liability Company, and Entergy Nuclear Operations, Inc.,
can safeguard and secure the eight high-level radioactive waste
containers still present at the former site of the Big Rock Point
nuclear power plant against terrorist attack or sabotage. This
includes the financial wherewithal to provide sufficient
safeguards and security, which petitioners-interveners contend is
lacking.

Despite the permanent shutdown of the Big Rock Point reactor
nearly a decade ago (in August, 1997), and its subsequent
dismantlement and decommissioning (although radioactive
contamination is still present in the site's soil, groundwater,
and undoubtedly in the sediments of Lake Michigan as well),
radioactive risks still abound at the site. This is emphasized by
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the presence of 441 bundles (58 metric tons of heavy metal, or
nearly 64 U.S. tons) of highly radioactive nuclear fuel
rods stored in eight concrete and steel silos on a concrete pad
surrounded by fencing, heavily armed security personnel, and
guard dogs. [Oct. 2006 oral ISFSI site description from summer
2006 site visit by Lana Pollack, President, Michigan
Environmental Council to NIRS and DWM; radioactive waste
inventory from U.S. Department of Energy, "Final Environmental
Impact Statement for Yucca Mountain," Feb. 14, 2002, Table A-7,
"Proposed Action spent nuclear fuel inventory," page A-15.]

The casks - BNFL FuelSolutions W150 casks, about 20 feet
tall, 10 feet in diameter, sitting out in full view in the open
air, each weighing 155 to 160 tons when fully loaded with
irradiated nuclear fuel -- represent a radioactive bull's eye on
the shore of Lake Michigan, the source of drinking water for
millions downstream.

[U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, "Cask Registration Data for
General Licensees," Nov. 11, 2006, emailed to NIRS by NRC Spent
Fuel Project Office on Nov. 27, 2006; "FuelSolutions"T Storage
System Final Safety Analysis Report, Revision 2," April 2005,
Document No. WSNF-220, Docket No. 72-1026, BNFL Fuel Solutions
Corporation, Campbell, California, Table 3.2-1 - Storage Cask
Weights and Centers of Gravity, Page 3.2-2]

Even the security measures in place at Big Rock, however, are
of questionable efficacy against airborne, or remotely launched
land-based and waterborne, attack scenarios. Remotely fired
missiles, high explosives, and shaped charges could break open
the containers and release the radioactivity into the
environment. In April, 2006 the investigative arm of the U.S.
Congress, the Government Accountability Office, chastised the NRC
for giving priority to the nuclear industry's bottom line over
needed security upgrades at nuclear power plants.
[http://www.nirs.org/reactorwatch/security/sec04042006gaorpt.pdf]

A 1998 test at the U.S. Army's Aberdeen Proving Ground in
Maryland showed that radioactive waste storage casks are
vulnerable to anti-tanks missiles. Specifically, a TOW anti-tank
missile was used in the test. The first TOW missile obliterated
the concrete shielding around the cask, and the second missile
punched a hole through the cask wall to the inner waste chamber.
Combined with incendiaries, the resulting fire could release
catastrophic amounts of radioactivity into the environment. Still
more frightening is the fact that the CASTOR cask used in that
test was likely much more structurally sound than the BNFL
FuelSolutions W150 casks in use at Big Rock, given their much
thicker metallic walls. Thus, Big Rock's cask would stand up even
worse when attacked with anti-tank missiles.

Each of the eight casks at Big Rock contains about 240 times
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the long-lasting radioactivity released by the Hiroshima atomic
bomb, according to Dr. Marvin Resnikoff of Radioactive Waste
Management Associates in New York City, who has served as an
expert witness in earlier judicial proceedings involving
Consumers Energy dry cask storage.

The 58 metric tons of high-level radioactive waste still
stored at Big Rock represents more than a quarter of the amount
of irradiated nuclear fuel that was present in the core of the
Chernobyl nuclear reactor that exploded and burned in April 1986,
a catastrophe that devastated an entire region with radioactive
contamination, and spewed fallout across Europe and the rest of
the northern hemisphere. Thus, the scale of an attack or sabotage
upon the Big Rock casks could also prove catastrophic, depending
on the amount of radioactivity released. Big Rock's wastes still
contain vast amounts of radioactive cesium and strontium
isotopes, as well as plutonium and other trans-uranic radioactive
poisons, among the worst health-damaging releases from the
Chernobyl reactor.

Release of even a fraction of the contents of a single cask
would be disastrous, for the Big Rock Point dry cask storage
facility is located perilously near the shoreline of the Great
Lakes, 20% of the world's surface fresh water supply. But of
course, all eight of Big Rock's casks could be breached by a
large-scale terrorist attack.

This contention about the vulnerability of Big Rock Point's
ISFSI to terrorism is not speculative. The 9/11 Commission report
has documented that Al Qaida had originally planned to hijack
10 jetliners on 9/11/2001. Two of the jets were going to be
crashed into nuclear power plants. Al Qaida commanders,
interviewed in Pakistan after the attacks, explained that the
attack on nuclear facilities was called off for fear that the
radiation release might "get out of hand," but that such attacks
had not been ruled out in the future.

[http://www.nirs.org/factsheets/nirsfctshtdrycaskvulnerable.pdf;
the "240 times Hiroshima" calculation done by Dr. Marvin
Resnikoff of Radioactive Waste Management Associates in New
York City is a conservative figure, because it only accounts for
the five radio-isotopes of cesium, but not the hundreds of other
radioactive poisons in the waste; http://www.9-llcommission.gov/;
Giles Tremlett, The Guardian, "Al-Qaida leaders say nuclear power
stations were original targets," Sept. 9, 2002; Curt Anderson,
"Sept. 11 Commission: Al-Qaida Planned 10 Hijackings:
White House, CIA and FBI headquarters, nuclear plants originally
targeted," Associated Press, June 17, 2004, page 1.]

These wastes will remain stored on-site - and thus vulnerable
to terrorist attack -- for at least another decade, and likely
much longer than that. The U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) is now
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saying that 2017 is the earliest possible date that the proposed
national dumpsite at Yucca Mountain, Nevada can be opened.
However, this estimate assumes that no litigation will delay the
schedule even longer, but the State of Nevada and environmental
organizations - adamantly opposed to the proposed dump due to the
site's geologic unsuitability - are likely to file further legal
interventions.

[http://www.ocrwm.doe.gov/infolibrary/newsroom/documents/ym-
schedule-2006.pdf].

For this reason, DOE's director of the Office of Radioactive
Waste Management, Ward Sproat, has recently admitted the Yucca
dump's opening date could not be sooner than 2020 or 2021; DOE's
Deputy Secretary, Clay Sell, concurs, although he added that
opening Yucca by 2020 would only happen if DOE is "wildly
successful".

However, DOE has stated that unless Congress passes the "fix
Yucca" bill that the Bush Administration has proposed, the
opening date for the Nevada repository could be delayed decades
into the future. Such legislation appears dead on arrival,
however, this session of Congress, for U.S. Senator Harry Reid,
Senate Majority Leader, has pledged to kill it.

[Steve Tetreault, "Yucca director downplays project timelines: He
says nuclear waste repository unlikely to open before 2020," Las
Vegas Review Journal, Nov. 30, 2006; DOE Fiscal Year 2008 Budget
Request to Congress for the Office of Civilian Radioactive Waste
Management, Feb., 2007]

The Yucca Mountain Project has recently suffered additional

major setbacks, including an outspoken vote of no confidence by

Ed McGaffigan, the longest-serving Commissioner in NRC's history,

and an admission by long-time DOE Office of Civilian Radioactive

Waste Management acting director Lake Barrett that the Yucca

proposal is "in jeopardy," largely due to Sen. Reid's political

power.

[Steve Tetrault, "Yucca Mountain: 'It may be time to stop

digging'; years of flaws have killed repository, NRC member

says," Las Vegas Review Journal, Jan. 23, 2007; Steve Tetrault,

"Ex-director: Yucca project in jeopardy," Las Vegas Review

Journal, Feb. 16, 2007]

These developments clearly show that the NRC's "Nuclear

Waste Confidence Decision" - that a national dumpsite will open
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by 2025 at the latest - is false. Big Rock Point's high-level

radioactive wastes seem to be doomed to remain stuck on-site

indefinitely into the future.

The high-level radioactive wastes within the dry casks at Big
Rock Point will remain deadly virtually forevermore into the
future. The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) is
expected, in the next few months, to publish its court-mandated
radiation release regulation revision for the proposed high-level
radioactive waste dump at Yucca Mountain, Nevada. EPA has
proposed, and will likely enact in its regulations, a one million
year regulatory compliance period for high-level radioactive
waste management at Yucca. This clearly shows how long these
wastes will remain hazardous to human health and the environment.
Thus, the wastes will certainly remain hazardous at Big Rock
Point throughout their indefinite storage on-site.

I http://www.epa.gov/radiation/yucca/index.html ]

Even if a dumpsite ever opens, however, it would still take
many additional years to transport Big Rock's wastes there (DOE
estimates 24 to 48 years). [DOE Yucca FEIS] Michigan law forbids
the transfer of Big Rock's wastes to another site within the
state ("Spent fuel rods shall not be transported from a nuclear
power generating facility for storage at any other nuclear power
generating facility."), such as to the Palisades nuclear plant in
southwest Michigan. [RADIOACTIVE WASTE, Act 113 of 1978, Amended
1989, Section 325.491 Radioactive waste; depositing or storing in
state prohibited; exceptions.] Thus, high-level radioactive
waste will almost certainly remain in storage at Big Rock for
many decades to come.

This begs the question, will Big Rock's high-level

radioactive waste casks ever be barged upon the waters of Lake

Michigan, such as to transport them to the nearest railhead, as

at the Port of Muskegon?

As part of its plan to transport high-level radioactive

waste to Western Shoshone Indian land at Yucca Mountain, Nevada,

the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) proposes up to 453 barges

carrying giant high-level radioactive waste containers onto the

waters of Lake Michigan from other nuclear power plants in

Michigan (Consumers Energy's Palisades plant) and Wisconsin.

Accidents happen. But what if high-level radioactive waste

is involved? U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC) design
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criteria for atomic waste transport containers are woefully

inadequate. Rather than full-scale physical safety testing, scale

model tests and computer simulations are all that is required.

The underwater immersion design criteria are meant to "test" (on

paper, at least) the integrity of a slightly damaged container

submerged under 3 feet of water for 8 hours. An undamaged cask is

"tested" (on computers, at least) for a 1 hour submersion under

656 feet of water.

But if a cask were accidentally immersed under water, or

sunk by terrorists, is it reasonable for NRC to assume that the

cask would only be slightly damaged, or not damaged at all? Given

that barge casks from Big Rock could weigh 155 to 160 tons each,

how can NRC assume that they could be recovered from underwater

within 1 hour, or even within 8 hours? Special cranes capable of

lifting such heavy loads would have to be located, brought in,

and set up. And what about the fact that Lake Michigan is deeper

than 656 feet?

["FuelSolutions"- Storage System Final Safety Analysis Report,
Revision 2," April 2005, Document No. WSNF-220, Docket No. 72-
1026, BNFL Fuel Solutions Corporation, Campbell, California,
Table 3.2-1 - Storage Cask Weights and Centers of Gravity, Page
3.2-2]

The dangers of nuclear waste cask submersion underwater are

two fold. First, radioactivity could leak from the cask into the

water. Each container would hold over 200 times the long lasting

radioactivity released by the Hiroshima atomic bomb. Given high-

level atomic waste's deadliness, leakage of even a fraction of a

cask's contents could spell unprecedented catastrophe in the

source of drinking water for tens of millions of people - Lake

Michigan. Second, enough fissile uranium-235 and plutonium is

present in high-level atomic waste that water, with its neutron

moderating properties, could actually cause a nuclear chain

reaction to take place within the cask. Such an inadvertent

criticality event in Sept. 1999 at a nuclear fuel factory in

Japan led to the deaths of two workers; many hundreds of nearby

residents, including children, received radiation doses well

above safety standards.
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In response to the vulnerability of dry cask storage to
terrorist attack, a national coalition of well over 100
environmental and public interest organizations, including
petitioners'-interveners' NIRS and DWM and additional groups in
Michigan, has petitioned the U.S. Congress to fortify radioactive
waste storage such as at Big Rock against terrorist attacks (as
well as to safeguard it against accidents, as by requiring
radiation and heat monitoring equipment on each cask). The
coalition petitioned Congress due to NRC's refusal to itself
protect public health and safety and the environment, as well as
the common defense and security, by requiring such security
provisions from the nuclear utilities - despite the agency's
legal mandate to do so.

[See "Principles for Safeguarding Nuclear Waste at Reactors,"
http://www.citizen.org/documents/PrinciplesSafeguardinglrradiated
Fuel.pdf ]

To make security matters much worse, Consumers Energy
Company proposes to sell a 351-acre tract of its Big Rock Point
property to the State of Michigan for the establishment of a
state park. The state park would surround the 100-acre zone
forbidden to the public because of its use to store the 64 tons
of highly radioactive nuclear fuel rods in casks patrolled by
armed guards. The sale of land to the State of Michigan and the
establishment of a state park on the Big Rock Point site is part
and parcel of Consumers Energy Company's transfer of nuclear
assets and liabilities to Entergy Nuclear Palisades, LLC and
Entergy Nuclear Operations, Inc.

However, the proposal to establish a state park at Big Rock
Point has proven highly controversial, in large part due to
security concerns surrounding the high-level waste storage. In
early December, 2006, the State of Michigan Natural Resources
Trust Fund Board declined to provide the first $3 million
installment requested for the land sale to the state and the
establishment of the state park. The Board Chairman, Sam
Washington, cited the lack of a plan for safeguarding the high-
level radioactive waste as his reason for opposing funding the
state park proposal.

A state park at Big Rock Point would likely attract large
numbers of visitors, thus bringing large numbers of people into
close proximity to the high-level radioactive waste casks. How
could the heavily armed guards guarding the waste casks
distinguish between terrorists and tourists? Recreation areas and
potentially catastrophic terrorist targets do not - and should
not -- mix.
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From a security standpoint, inviting large numbers of
people into close proximity to high-level radioactive waste casks
does not make sense. Would the state park require metal
detectors, bomb sniffing dogs, full body searches, and intrusive
vehicle searches before visitors are allowed to enter? Would
Entergy be responsible for such security provisions, or would the
Michigan State Police? How would Entergy and/or the U.S. Coast
Guard patrol boat traffic offshore from the state park, in order
to guard against potential waterborne terrorist attacks upon the
high-level waste storage?

The radioactive rods at Big Rock raise obvious questions
about public health, safety, and security risks, especially in
regards to their susceptibility to terrorism or sabotage. The
development of a state park is incongruous with a potentially
catastrophic terrorist target. Inviting large numbers of families
and children into close proximity to high-level radioactive waste
for public recreation makes no sense.

Further complicating the security situation at the Big Rock
ISFSI is the fact that the so-called "buffer zone" around the
proposed state park has not been clearly delineated in any
publicly available documentation.

The Federal Register Notice also states "According to an
application for approval filed by Consumers, Entergy Nuclear
Palisades, and ENO, Entergy Nuclear Palisades would acquire
ownership of the facility following approval of the proposed
license transfer, and ENO would control and operate ISFSI. No
physical change to the BRP facility or operational changes are
being proposed in the application."

The admission that "No physical change to the BRP facility or
operational changes are being proposed in the application"
confirms that Entergy Nuclear Palisades, LLC and ENO, Inc. have
no plans whatsoever to adequately upgrade security protections at
the BRP ISFSI, as contended throughout this petition.

Petitioners-interveners contend that Entergy Nuclear
Palisades, LLC and ENO, Inc. lack the financial wherewithal to
adequately provide security for the Big Rock ISFSI.

In the applications for transfer of licenses at both the
Palisades and Big Rock nuclear sites, Entergy claims
"Proprietary" any disclosure of finances. Consumers Energy is not
even privy to information either, so how can the seller be
confident that the buyer has adequate finances to provide
security at the BRP ISFSI? How can the petitioners-interveners
know if Entergy's finances are adequate? Petitioners-interveners
demand financial disclosure from Entergy in a hearing, so that
their legal counsel and experts can review the adequacy of

10



Entergy's finances to provide adequate security at the BRP ISFSI.
["Palisades - Application for Order and Conforming License
Amendment for License Transfer," Entergy, August 31, 2006,
Enclosure 7.]

The "Palisades - Application for Order and Conforming
License Amendment for License Transfer" [Entergy, August 31,
2006] speaks of a $25 million credit line from Entergy for
maintenance of the Big Rock ISFSI. A $25 million credit line is
insufficient for unexpected but very possible problems with the
ISFSI or individual dry casks at Big Rock.

Consumers Energy has had a troubled history with its ISFSIs
and dry casks at Palisades, for example. In May, 1993 local
environmental groups and the State of Michigan filed for an
injunction in federal court against the loading of VSC-24 dry
casks at Palisades, alleging that there was no proven safe method
for unloading the casks. The NRC and Consumers Energy assured the
court that in an emergency, casks could be safely unloaded simply
by reversing the loading procedure. The court denied the
injunction and allowed the casks to be loaded. Just over a year
later, in August, 1994 Consumers Energy discovered that its
fourth loaded VSC-24 dry cask had weld flaws. To demonstrate its
commitment to public safety and the environment, as well as to
live up to its promise to the court, Consumers announced it would
unload the irradiated fuel in the cask back into the storage
pool. Only then were the difficulties discovered.

Reintroducing the 400 degree Fahrenheit fuel assemblies
back into the 100 degree fuel pool water would result in a
radioactive steam flash hazardous to workers, and would thermally
shock the fuel assemblies threatening to further degrade them.
Also, the welded-shut inner canister would have to be cut open in
a timeframe of less than 50 hours, for the cooling process could
not be maintained during the unloading procedure and the fuel
within would begin to overheat. In addition, there was no
procedure yet-developed to remove steel shims that were pressure
fit inside the cask lid. Rather than leading to a pause for
reflection, however, Consumers rushed to immediately load nine
more VSC-24's, a move taken by local concerned citizens to be in
very bad faith. Thirteen years after Consumers announced it would
unload the defective cask #4, it still sits fully loaded on the
Lake Michigan shoreline, alongside two dozen more fully loaded
VSC-24's of questionable structural integrity.

(Please see the following February 6, 1997 letter from Dr.
Mary Sinclair, Ph.D., co-chair of Don't Waste Michigan, to the
U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commissioners, highlighting possible
perjury - as well as clearly established incompetence - by NRC
staff when it assured a federal judge that dry storage casks
could be safely unloaded at Palisades:
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http://www.nirs.org/reactorwatch/licensing/sinclairltr02O697.pdf)

The $25 million line of credit that Entergy cites is
woefully inadequate to deal with a cask emergency at Big Rock.
Big Rock's waste storage pool has been dismantled. Big Rock has
no on-site dry cell. Petitioners-interveners question the safety
and security of having no adequate radiation shielding (whether a
pool or hot cell) with which to deal with a cask emergency. $25
million is far from enough for such potential emergencies.

In Consumers Energy and Entergy Nuclear LLC's JOINT
APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL UNDER SECTION 203 OF THE FEDERAL POWER
ACT to the U.S. Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, Entergy
Nuclear LLC listed nearly 150 subsidiaries and affiliates within
the Entergy Nuclear holding company scheme, of which Entergy
Nuclear Palisades LLC is but a single one. [Exhibit B: Energy-
Related Subsidiaries And Affiliates, Entergy Nuclear Palisades
LLC, List of All Energy Affiliates and Subsidiaries, August 25,
2006]. Petitioners-interveners contend that this Entergy Nuclear
holding company/limited liability company scheme walls off the
financial resources of the Entergy Nuclear parent company from
the financial needs of Entergy Nuclear Palisades LLC at the
Palisades nuclear power plant site, but most especially at the
shutdown and dismantled (that is, generating no income) Big Rock
Point site and ISFSI.

Despite the company's secrecy, there are nonetheless
significant and troubling indications that Entergy's finances are
not adequate. For example, for the time period 2004 to 2006,
Entergy's bond ratings are not high. Entergy's bonds are rated at
BAA3 by Moodys, and BBB by Standard & Poors. ["Palisades -
Application for Order and Conforming License Amendment for
License Transfer," Entergy, August 31, 2006, Enclosure 5.] For
Moodys, Baa3 means that the bonds lack outstanding investment
characteristics and have speculative characteristics as well. For
S&P, BBB means adverse economic conditions are more likely to
lead to a weakened capacity of the issuer to meet its financial
commitment. Such low bond ratings, on the verge of becoming below
investment grade, do not bode well for Entergy's ability to
provide adequate security at the Big Rock ISFSI.

Further undermining Entergy's claims to adequate financial
resources to provide security at Big Rock's ISFSI is the fact
that its flagship utility in its home service area including and
surrounding New Orleans, Louisiana was bankrupted by the
devastating damage suffered from Hurricane Katrina and the
resulting flood in late August 2005. Entergy is still in the
process of restoring electricity in its home service district,
New Orleans and surrounding areas. Entergy is preoccupied with
bankruptcy and disaster recovery, undermining its ability to
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adequately safeguard and secure Big Rock's high-level radioactive
wastes.

Similar to concerns over Entergy's financial ability to provide adequate security for
Big Rock's dry casks, petitioners-interveners are also concerned about Entergy's
financial ability to shoulder liability for the radioactively contaminated Big Rock site,
especially if a state park or condominium complex is built there. Despite
decommissioning, Consumers and NRC have documented lingering radioactive
contamination of the soil and groundwater on site. The sediments of Lake Michigan have
not been analyzed, but it is very likely that radioactive contamination has settled and
concentrated there from Big Rock's discharges into the Lake over 35 years of operations.
Petitioners-interveners question Entergy's ability to finance liability over the long-term,
such as do to eventual leakage of radioactivity from the ISFSI over time, as well as the
documented radioactive contamination of Big Rock Point's soils and groundwater, and
the suspected radioactive contamination of the Lake Michigan sediments.

Consumers Energy has, remarkably, received permission from NRC to only inspect
the Big Rock dry casks once every two weeks, rather than daily. The casks do not have
radiation or heat monitors directly installed upon them. Thus, it would be possible for a
radiation release or overheating incident to unfold for two weeks before being detected
by the company. Entergy's headquarters being in Jackson, Mississippi rather than
Jackson, Michigan (Consumers Energy's headquarters) concerns petitioners-interveners
that even less rigor will be applied to the maintenance and upkeep of Big Rock's dry
casks, which could worsen deterioration, lead to accidental radiation releases, and make
casks even more vulnerable to terrorist attack given their degraded condition.

Petitioners further bring to the Commission's attention the
recently decided case of San Luis Obispo Mothers for Peace v.

Nuclear Regulatory Commission (Ninth Circuit, No. 03-74628, June

2, 2006) (copy attached for consideration). Under this decision,

the NRC is required to consider terrorist prospects at individual

facilities and, at least, to accept comments and information from

the public on the issue. This opinion concludes that "it is

unreasonable for the NRC to categorically dismiss the possibility

of terrorist attack". The U.S. Supreme Court has denied cert. on

the Pacific Gas and Electric Company's appeal against the 9 th

Circuit decision, further affirming the decision's binding

nature.

Petitioners request that the NRC fulfill its legal

obligation, pursuant to this decision, to complete a NEPA

analysis of the potential environmental effects of a terrorist

attack at the Big Rock Point site.
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Contrary to what is stated in the application, the

requested NRC action does not fall within the categorical

exclusion from environmental review for approvals of transfers of

NRC licenses and any associated amendments established by 10

C.F.R. § 51.22(c) (21). The San Luis Obispo decision requires

consideration of terrorist impacts under NEPA, negating the

categorical exclusion.

In addition, Consumers, Entergy Nuclear Palisades, and ENO's
application for approval of the BRP ISFSI license transfer is
premature, in that the nuclear sale (including the Palisades
nuclear power plant) from Consumers Energy to Entergy Nuclear
Palisades and ENO is not yet consummated. In fact, proceedings
relevant to the sale are still in process before the Michigan
Public Service Commission and the Federal Energy Regulatory
Commission. In addition, the deadline for appeals to the federal
courts -- regarding NRC rulings in the Palisades license
extension licensing proceeding and the associated Final
Environmental Impact Statement for the Palisades license
extension -- has not passed. These NRC rulings are themselves
central to the nuclear sale from Consumers Energy to Entergy
Nuclear, including not only the Palisades nuclear power plant,
but also the Big Rock Point radioactively-contaminated property
and ISFSI that is the subject of this petition. For NRC to
approve this license transfer would be premature, until the
proceedings listed above are concluded.

This petition was served upon the following [via email]:

Douglas E. Levanway
Wise, Carter, Child, and Caraway
P.O. Box 651
Jackson, MS 39205
601-968-5524
Facsimile: 601-968-5593
E-mail: DEL@wisecarter.com

Sam Behrends
LeBoeuf, Lamb, Greene & MacRae
1875 Connecticut Ave., NW, Suite 1200
Washington, DC 20009
202-986-8108
Facsimile: 202-986-8102
E-mail: Sbehrend@llgm.com

General Counsel
U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
Washington, DC 20555-0001
OGCLT@NRC.gov
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Secretary of the Commission
U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
Washington, DC 20555-0001
Attention: Rulemakings and Adjudications Staff
Secy@nrc.gov and HEARINGDOCKET@NRC.GOV

Respectfully submitted for the Petitioners,

Terry J. Lodge

Terry Lodge, Esq.

Ohio Sup. Ct. #0029271

316 N. Michigan St., Ste. 520

Toledo, OH 43604

(419) 255-7552

Fax (419) 255-8582
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OPINION 

THOMAS, Circuit Judge: 

This case presents the question, inter alia, as to whether the 
likely environmental consequences of a potential terrorist 
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attack 'on a nuclear facility must be considered in an environ-
mental review required under the National Environmental
Policy Act. The United States Nuclear Regulatory Commis-
sion ("NRC") contends that the possibility of a terrorist attack
on a nuclear facility is so remote and speculative that the
potential consequences of such an attack need not be consid-
ered at all in such a review. The San Luis Obispo Mothers for
Peace and other groups disagree and petition for review of the
NRC's approval of a proposed Interim Spent Fuel Storage
Installation. We grant the petition in part and deny it in part.

I

The NRC is an independent federal agency established by
the Energy Reorganization Act of 1974 to regulate the civilian
use of nuclear materials. Intervenor Pacific Gas and Electric
Company ("PG&E") filed an application with the NRC under
10 C.F.R. Part 72 for a license to construct and operate an
Interim Spent Fuel Storage Installation ("Storage Installation"
or "]SFSI") at PG&E's Diablo Canyon Power Plant ("Diablo
Canyon") in San Luis Obispo, California. The NRC granted
the license. The question presented by this petition for review
is whether, in doing so, the NRC complied with federal stat-
utes including the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969
("NEPA"), 42 U.S.C. §§ 4321-4437, the Atomic Energy Act
of 1954 ("AEA"), 42 U.S.C. §§ 2011-2297g, and the Admin-
istrative Procedure Act ("APA"), 5 U.S.C. §§ 551-706.

NEPA establishes a "national policy [to] encourage produc-
tive and enjoyable harmony between man and his environ-
ment," and was intended to reduce or eliminate environmental
damage and to promote "the understanding of the ecological
systems and natural resources important to" the United States.
Dept. of Transp. v. Pub. Citizen, 541 U.S. 752, 756 (2004)
(quoting 42 U.S.C. § 4321). The Supreme Court has identified
NEPA's "twin aims" as "plac[ing] upon an agency the obliga-
tion to consider every significant aspect of the environmental
impact of a proposed action[, and] ensur[ing] that the agency
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will inform the public that it has indeed considered environ- 
mental concerns in its decisionmaking process." Baltimore 
Gas & Elec. Co. v. Natural Res. DeJ Counsel, Inc., 462 U.S. 
87, 97 (1983). 

Rather than mandating particular results, NEPA imposes on 
federal agencies procedural requirements that force consider- 
ation of the environmental consequences of agency actions. 
Pub. Citizen, 541 U.S. at 756. At NEPA's core is the require- 
ment that federal agencies prepare an environmental impact 
statement ("EIS"), or: 

include in every recommendation or report on pro- 
posals for legislation and other major Federal actions 
significantly affecting the quality of the human envi- 
ronment, a detailed statement by the responsible offi- 
cial on-(i) the environmental impact of the 
proposed action, (ii) any adverse environmental 
effects which cannot be avoided should the proposal 
be implemented, (iii) alternatives to the proposed 
action, (iv) the relationship between local short-term 
uses of man's environment and the maintenance and 
enhancement of long-term productivity, and (v) any 
irreversible and irretrievable commitments of 
resources which would be involved in the proposed 
action should it be implemented. 

Id. at 757 (quoting 42 U.S.C. 9 4332(2)(C)). 

As an alternative to the EIS, an agency may prepare a more 
limited environmental assessment ("EA") concluding in a 
"Finding of No Significant Impact" ("FONST"), briefly pre- 
senting the reasons why the action will not have a significant 
impact on the human environment. Id. at 757-58 (citing 40 
C.F.R. $ 5  1501.4(e), 1508.13). If, however, the EA does not 
lead to the conclusion that a FONSI is warranted, the agency 
remains obligated to prepare an EIS. Id. at 757. 
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While NEPA requires the NRC to consider environmental 
effects of its decisions, the AEA is primarily concerned with 
setting minimum safety standards for the licensing and opera- 
tion of nuclear facilities. The NRC does not contest that the 
two statutes impose independent obligations, so that compli- 
ance with the AEA does not excuse the agency from its 
lVEPA obligations. The AEA lays out the process for consid- 
eration of the public health and safety aspects of nuclear 
power plant licensing, and requires the NRC to determine 
whether the licensing and operation of a proposed facility is 
"in accord with the common defense and security and will 
provide adequate protection to the health and safety of the 
public." 42 U.S.C. 9 2232(a). 

The NRC is not, however, required to make this determina- 
tion without assistance; federal law provides a framework for 
hearings on material issues that interested persons raise by 
specific and timely petition. 42 U.S.C. 9 2239(a); 10 C.F.R. 
$4 2.308-.348; 5 U.S.C. 99 551 -706. The initial hearing is 
held before a three-person Atomic Safety and Licensing 
Board ("Licensing Board).  10 C.F.R. 2.32 1. The Licensing 
Board's findings and decision constitute the agency's initial 
determination, although a party may file a petition for review 
with the Commission within 15 days of the Licensing Board's 
decision. 10 C.F.R. tj 2.341. If the petition is granted, the 
Commission specifies the issues to be reviewed and the par- 
ties to the review proceedings, 10 C.F.R. § 2.341(~)(1), and 
renders a final decision. 10 C.F.R. 5 2.344. A party may then 
petition this court for review of the Commission's final deci- 
sion. 28 U.S.C. 9 2344. 

With this general statutory background, we turn to the facts 
underlying the petition for review. On December 21, 2001, 
PG&E applied to the NRC pursuant to 10 C.F.R. Part 72 for 
a license to construct and operate a Storage Installation at 
Diablo Canyon. The Storage Installation would permit the 
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necessary and on-site storage of spent fuel, the byproduct of 
the two nuclear reactors at that site. PG&E expects to fill its 
existing spent fuel storage capacity at Diablo Canyon some- 
time this year. Therefore, unless additional spent fuel storage 
capacity is created, the Diablo Canyon reactors cannot con- 
tinue to function beyond 2006. 

PG&E proposes to build a dry cask storage facility. The 
basic unit of the storage system is the Multi-Purpose Canister 
("Canister7'), a stainless steel cylinder that is filled with radio- 
active waste materials and welded shut. The Canisters are 
loaded into concrete storage overpacks that are designed to 
permit passive cooling via the circulation of air. The storage 
casks, or the filled Canisters loaded into overpacks, are then 
placed on one of seven concrete pads. The Storage Installation 
would house a total of 140 storage casks, 2 more than the 138 
projected to be required for storage of spent fuel generated at 
Diablo Canyon through 2025. 

On April 22, 2002, the NRC published a Notice of Oppor- 
tunity for Hearing. Under the regulatory scheme, interested 
parties could then request a hearing or petition for leave to 
intervene. 10 C.F.R. 2.309(a). A written hearing request, 
which must contain the contentions the party wants litigated 
at the hearing, will be granted if the petitioner has standing, 
and has posed at least one admissible contention.' Id. 

On July 19, 2002, the San Luis Obispo Mothers for Peace, 
a non-profit corporation concerned with Diablo Canyon's 

'ln order to be admissible, a contention must: be set forth with particu- 
larity, 10 C.F.R. 9 2.309(f)(l); provide a specific statement of the disputed 
issue of law or fact, 10 C.F.R. 5 2.309(f)(l)(i); provide the basis for the 
contention, 10 C.F.R. 9 2.309(f)(l)(ii); demonstrate that the issue is within 
the scope of the proceeding, 10 C.F.R. § 2.309(f)(l)(iii); demonstrate that 
the issue is material to the findings the NRC must make, 10 C.F.R. 
5 2.309(f)(l)(iv); provide supporting references and expert opinions, 10 
C.F.R. 5 2.309(f)(l)(v); and provide sufficient information to show the 
existence of a genuine issue of law or fact, 10 C.F.R. 9 2.309(f)(l)(vi). 
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local impact, the Sierra Club, a non-profit corporation con- 
cerned with national environmental policy, and Peg Pinard, an 
individual citizen, (collectively "Petitioners") submitted a 
hearing request and a petition to intervene, asserting conten- 
tions for admission. 

In Licensing Board Proceeding LBP-02-23, 56 NRC 413 
("LBP 02-23"), the Atomic Safety and Licensing Board 
addressed the admissibility of the July 19 petition's five Tech- 
nical and three Environmental Contentions.' One Technical 
Contention, TC-1, dealing with the state of PG&E's finances, 
was deemed admissible; the acceptance of at least one conten- 
tion meant that the petition was granted. Although the Licens- 
ing Board deemed two Environmental Contentions, EC-1, 
dealing with the failure to address environmental impacts of 
terrorist or other acts of malice or insanity, and EC-3, dealing 
with the failure to evaluate environmental impacts of trans- 
portation of radioactive materials3 inadmissible, the Licensing 
Board nonetheless referred the final ruling as to the admissi- 
bility of these two contentions to the NRC, "in light of the 

'~echnical Contention Number One ("TC-1") alleged Inadequate Seis- 
mic Analysis. TC-2 alleged PG&E's Financial Qualifications Are Not 
Demonstrated. TC-3 alleged PG&E May Not Apply for a License for a 
Third Party. TC-4 alleged Failure to Establish Financial Relationships 
Between Parties lnvolved in Construction and Operation of  Installation. 
TC-5 alleged Failure to Provide Sufficient Description of Construction 
and Operation Costs. Environmental Contention Number One ("EC-1") 
alleged Failure to Address Environmental Impacts of Destructive Acts of 
Malice or Insanity. EC-2 alleged Failure to Fully Describe Purposes of  
Proposed Action or to Evaluate All Reasonably Associated Environmental 
Impacts and Alternatives. EC-3 alleged Failure to Evaluate Environmental 
Impacts of Transportation. 

3Because the Storage lnstallation is not a permanent repository, this 
contention assumes the eventual transport of the materials stored there to 
a permanent site. Among the materials submitted to support the contention 
were some dealing with possible terrorist or other malicious attacks on the 
spent fuel while in transit. The ruling on the contention was "referr[ed] 
. . . to the Commission to the extent terrorism and sabotage matters are 
proffered in support of its admission." 56 NRC at 453. 
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Commission's ongoing 'top to bottom7 review of the agency's 
safeguards and physical security programs." 56 NRC at 448. 

In a memorandum and order, CLI-03-1, 57 NRC 1 ("CLI 
03-01"), the NRC accepted the Licensing Board's referral of 
its decision to reject the environnlental contentions related to 
terrorism. Although the Commission affirmed the Licensing 
Board's rejection of the contentions, it based its decision on 
a dirferent rationale. The NRC relied on four prior decisions 
in which it held that the NEPA does not require a terrorism 
re vie^.^ These decisions, most particularly Private Fuel Stor- 
age, CLI-02-25, 56 NRC 340 (2002), outlined four reasons 
for this holding: (1) the possibility of terrorist attack is too far 
removed from the natural or expected consequences of agency 
action to require study under NEPA; (2) because the risk of 
a terrorist attack cannot be determined, the analysis is likely 
to be meaningless; (3) NEPA does not require a "worst-case" 
analysis; and (4) NEPA's public process is not an appropriate 
forum for sensitive security issues. The NRC concluded: 

Our decision today rests entirely on our understand- 
ing of NEPA and of what means are best suited to 
dealing with terrorism. Nonetheless, our conclusion 
comports with the practical realities of spent fuel 
storage and the congressional policy to encourage 
utilities to provide for spent fuel storage at reactor 
sites pending construction of a permanent repository. 
Storage of spent fuel at commercial reactor sites 
offers no unusual technological challenges. Indeed, 
it has been occurring at Diablo Canyon for many 

- 

4 ~ h o s e  cases include: Private Flrel Storage, L.L.C., CLI-02-25, 56 NRC 
340 (2002) (Storage Inslallation); Duke 'Cogenla Sto17e Le IVebster (Mixed 
Oxide Fuel Fabrication Facility), CLI-02-24, 56 NRC 335 (7-002); Domin- 
ion Nlrclear Co171lecticlr1, Inc. (Nuclear Power Slation), CLI-02-27, 56 
NRC 367 (2002); and Duke E~lrrg?i Coip. (Nuclear Power Slation), CLI- 
02-26, 56 NRC 358 (2002). All four cases were decided on December 18, 
2 002. 



years and will continue whether or not we license the 
proposed Installation. 

In September of 2002, prior to the NRC's decision on the 
first petition, Petitioners submitted a second petition, this time 
requesting suspension of the Storage Installation licensing 
proceeding pending comprehensive review of the adequacy of 
Diablo Canyon's design and operation measures for protec- 
tion against terrorist attack and other acts of malice or insan- 
ity. Unlike the July 19 petition, this one addressed security 
measures for the entire Diablo Canyon complex, not merely 
the Storage Installation. Petitioners explained that 10 C.F.R. 
5 2.335, which prohibits challenges to any NRC rule or regu- 
lation in an adjudicatory proceeding involving initial or 
renewal licensing, prevented the raising of contentions con- 
testing the adequacy of NRC safety requirements protecting 
against terrorist or other malicious attacks on the entire com- 
plex in the July 19 Petition. Petitioners also stated that 10 
C.F.R. 5 72.32 prevented them from raising emergency plan- 
ning contentions in the earlier petition. Thus, Petitioners 
insisted that the second petition "d[id] not constitute a request 
for rulemaking, nor . . . for enforcement action," and instead 
defined it, without reference to any particular hearing- 
granting provision of the rcgulations, as "a request for actions 
that are necessary to ensure that any licensing decision made 
by the Commission with respect to the proposed Diablo Can- 
yon Installation complies with the Commission's statutory 
obligations under the Atomic Ei~ergy Act." 

In a memorandum and order, CLI-02-23, 56 NRC 230 
("CLI 02-23"), the NRC denied the September 2002 petition. 
Because the petition did not, according to the NRC, "fit com- 
fortably in any specific category, [the Commission] treat[ed] 
i t  as a general motion brought under the procedural require- 
ments of 10 C.F.R. § 2.730."5 In rejecting the petition, the 

5 .  Since renumbered as 10 C.F.R. § 2.323, this regulation provides, siln- 
ply, for "motions". 
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Commission reasoned that by not suspending operating 
licenses at installations and power plants following the Sep- 
tember 1 1 ;  2001 terrorist attacks, i t  had demonstrated its 
implicit conclusion that the continued operation of these facil- 
ities neither posed an imminent risk to the public health, nor 
was inimical to the coninion defense. Further, the Commis- 
sion concluded that because i t  had already initiated a thorough 
review of its safeguards and physical security program, there 
was no reason to suspend thc Diablo Canyon licensing pro- 
ceeding to address the terrorism-related concerns raised by the 
Petitioners. It stated that "[tlhere certainly is no reason to 
believe that any danger to public health and safety would 
result from mere continuation of this adjudicatory proceed- 
ing," given that the proceeding was in its initial stages, that 
construction was not scheduled to begin for several years, and 
that the Petitioners would be able to comment on any changes 
in the rules resulting from the Commission's ongoing review 
of terrorism-related matters if and when they were to occur. 

In a memorandum and order, CL1-03-12, 58 NRC 185 
(2003) ("CLI 03-02"), the NRC denied the petitions for 
agency review of the Licensing Board's decisions that "cumu- 
latively, rejected challenges to [the PG&E] Installation appli- 
cation." This denial thus became a final order, reviewable by 
this court on petition for review. 28 U.S.C. 3 2344. 

In October of 2003, the Spent Fuel Project Office of the 
NRC's Ofice of Material Safety and Safeguards released its 
Environmental Assessment Related to the Constructioll and 
Operation of the Diablo Canyon Independent Spent Fuel Stor- 
age Installation. The 26-page document contains the NRC's 
conclusion "that the construction, operation, and decommis- 
sioning of the Diablo Canyon Installation will not result in 
signi-ficant impact to the environment," and therefore that "an 
[EIS] is not warranted for the proposed action, and pursuant 
to 10 C.F.R. [$I 5 1.3 1 ,  a Finding of No Significant Impact is 
appropriate." 
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The EA is not devoid of discussion of terrorist attacks. 
Indeed, the document contains the Con~mission's response to 
a comment submitted by the California Energy Commission 
in response to an earlier draft that "there is no discussion in 
the EA of the potential destruction of the casks or blockage 
of air inlet ducts as the result of sabotage or a terrorist attack 
. . . [nor is there] a description of how decisions are being 
made regarding the coniiguration, dcsign and spacing of the 
casks, the use of bern.ls, and the location of the ISFSI to mini- 
mize the vulnerability of the ISFSI to potential attack." The 
NRC responded: 

In several recent cases, . . . the Commission has 
detern~ined that an NRC environmental review is not 
the appropriate forum for the consideration of terror- 
ist acts. The NRC staff considers the security of 
spent file1 as part of its safety review of each applica- 
tion for an ISFSI license. In addition to reviewing an 
ISFSI application against the requirements of 10 
CFR Part 72, the NRC staff evaluates the proposed 
security plans and facility design features to deter- 
mine whether the requirements in 10 CFR Part 73, 
"Physical Protection of Plants and Materials," are 
met. The details of specific security measures for 
each facility are SaIeguards Information, and as 
such, can not be released to the public. 

The NRC has also initiated several actions to fur- 
ther ensure the safety of spent fuel in storage. Addi- 
tional security measures have been put in place at 
nuclear facilities, including ISFSIs currently storing 
spent h e ] .  These measures include increased secur- 
ity patrols, augmented security forces and weapons, 
additional security posts, heightened coordination 
with law enforcement and military authorities, and 
additional limitations on vehicular access. Also, as 
part of its comprehensive review of its security pro- 
gram, the NRC is conducting several technical 
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studies to assess potential vulnerabilities of spent 
fuel storage facilities to a spectrum of terrorist acts. 
The results of these studies will be used to determine 
if revisions to the current NRC security requirements 
are warranted. 

Petitioners argue that, in denying their petitions, the NRC 
violated the AEA, the APA, and NEPA. Although we reject 
the AEA and APA claims, we agree with Petitioners that the 
agency has failed to comply with NEPA. We have jurisdiction 
over those final orders of the NRC made reviewable by 42 
U.S.C. § 2239, which includes final orders entered in licens- 
ing proceedings, under 28 U.S.C. § 2342(4). 

We turn first to Petitioners' AEA argument. Specifically, 
Petitioners argue that the NRC violated its regulations imple- 
menting the AEA, as well as the AEA's hearing provisions, 
when it denied Petitioners a hearing on whether NEPA 
required consideration of the environmental impact of a ter- 
rorist attack on the Storage Installation; they also argue that 
the NRC violated the AEA's hearing provisions in denying 
Petitioners a hearing on post-September 1 lth security mea- 
sures for the entire Diablo Canyon complex. Both of these 
challenges fail. 

( I ]  The NRC did not violate the AEA or its implementing 
regulations when it failed to explain its rejection of Petition- 
ers' contentions by addressing each of their arguments. Noth- 
ing in the regulations or the AEA requires the NRC to provide 
such an explanation. 

Section 189(a) of the AEA grants public hearing rights 
"upon the request of any person whose interest may be affect- 
ed" by an NRC licensing proceeding. 42 U.S.C. § 2239. The 



NRC public hearing regulations, at 10 C.F.R. 5 2.309, "pro- 
mulgated pursuant to the AEC's6 power to make, pronlulgate, 
issue, rescind, and amend such rules and regulations as may 
be necessary to cany out the purposes o f '  the AEA, 12 U.S.C. 
5 2201 (p), specify the procedures required of both petitioners 
and the NRC in making and deciding hearing petitions. 

(21 Petitioners correctly observe that the NRC, in its deci- 
sion, did not discuss whether Petitioners satisfied the regula- 
tory standard. They are mistaken, however, in their 
unsupported contention that this omission amounts to the 
agency's failure to follow its own regulations and thus is "re- 
versible error." The regulations simply do not require the 
NRC to explain its decisions in any particular manner. 
Although the NRC regulations are specific and demanding in 
what they require of petitioners, they demand far less of the 
NRC in responding to a petition: the regulations require only 
a timely "decision." See 10 C.F.R. tj 2.714(i) ("Decision on 
requestlpetition. The presiding officer shall, within 45 days 
after the filing of answers and replies . . . issue a decision on 
each request for hearinglpetition to intervene."). Because Peti- 
tioners do not claim that the NRC violated this requirement, 
we must reject this challenge. 

131 The NRC's denial of a hearing on whether NEPA 
requires consideration of the environmental effects of a terror- 
ist attack on the Storage Installation did not violate the AEA's 
hearing provisions. 

(41 Petitioners contend that the NRC relied on an in~proper 
ground in denying their request for a hearing on whether 

61n 1974, Congress eliminated the Atomic Energy Commission 
("AEC"). Regulatory functions went to the NRC, and promotional f~lnc- 
lions to the Energy Research and Development Administration. See 
Energy Reorganization Act of 1974, 42 U.S.C. 5814. 
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NEPA requires the Commission to consider the environmen- 
tal impacts of terrorism - namely, the ground that it had 
deternlined in earlier decisions that NEPA imposes no such 
obligation. Thus, Petitioners do not challenge the substantive 
validity or coherence of tl~ose earlier opinions in making their 
AEA claim, but rather the reliance upon a prior determination 
of the merits in order to reject a petition presenting the same 
issues. As such, Siel-m Clzrb v. NRC, 862 F.2d 222 (9th Cir. 
1988), on which Petitioners rely, does not apply. In that case, 
the NRC rejected the petitioners' contentions as lacking in 
reasonable specificity, and yet went on to analyze the merits 
of those supposedly unacceptable contentions. Id. at 228. 
Here, however, where the agency is rejecting the contentions 
as contrary to a prior decision, the "merits" and the reason for 
the inadmissibility of the contention collapse. Put differently, 
the NRC did not reach the merits of the petition as much as 
i t  assessed the issues raised against issues resolved by prior 
decisions. We hold that in doing so, the Commission com- 
plied filly with the AEA. To hold otherwise would unduly 
restrict the agency's evaluation of hearing petitions, by requir- 
ing it to grant a hearing on issues it has already resolved 
whenever a petitioner claims to have new evidence. We can 
find: and Petitioners point to, nothing in the AEA that would 
rcquire this result. 

151 The NRC's denial of  a hearing on security measures for 
Diablo Canyon as a whole also did not violate the AEA. Peti- 
tioners argue that the AEA requires the NRC to grant petition- 
ers a hearing on all issues of material fact, including the 
security of the entire Diablo Canyon complex. Petitioners 
therefore conclude, citing Union oj' Concerned Scientists v. 
NRC, 735 F.2d 1437 (D.C. Cir. 1984), that the NRC violated 
the AEA when it denied a hearing on that issue. 

Petitioners' argument misreads Union of Concerned Scien- 
tists, in which the D.C. Circuit held only that the agency can- 
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not by rule presun~ptively eliminate a material issue from 
consideration in a hearing petition. Uniol? of Concerned Sci- 
entists requires the agency to consider a petition; it does not 
require that the agency grant it. 

The NRC in CLI 02-23 did not deny that security require- 
ments for the entire complex mig11t need to be upgraded, but 
rather maintained that a licensing proceeding hearing (and one 
regarding an installation, not the entire complex) was not the 
correct forum in which to address the issue. The Commission 
directed Petitioners to participate in a rulernaking or to raise 
their concerns in a hearing then pending before the Licensing 
Board. Petitioners contend that these alternative fora are illu- 
sory, and that rejection of their petition amounted to the 
denial of any opportunity to participate in the consideration of 
post-911 I security measures for the Diablo Canyon complex. 

Petitioners argue "[ilf the NRC were going to resolve Peti- 
tioners' concerns that grossly inadequate security made the 
Diablo Canyon facility vulnerable to terrorist attacks generi- 
cally, through a rulemaking, such a rulemaking would have 
been initiated as a result of the 'comprehensive security 
review' undertaken by the NRC." Thus, Petitioners argue that 
it would have been futile to submit a rulemaking petition. 
This argument must fail, as Petitioners did not use the avail- 
able procedures for initiating a rulemaking. Petitioners cannot 
con~plain that NRC failed to institute a rulemaking they never 
requested. 

161 Given that rulemaking may have been an avenue for 
Petitioners' participation, had they chosen to pursue it, their 
argument that they had no forum in which to raise their con- 
tentions loses its force. However, even were Petitioners cor- 
rect in their assertion that they were unfairly denied the 
opportunity to participate in a rulemaking proceeding, the 
argument that the Licensing Board hearing was similarly illu- 
sory would fail. In fact, Petitioners were attempting to use the 
present Storage Installation licensing proceeding as a means 
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of launching a much broader challenge to the Diablo Canyon 
complex. The NRC correctly observes that a petition alleging 
that existing NRC regulations are "grossly inadequate to pro- 
tect against terrorist attack, and therefore must be supple- 
mented by additional requirements" cannot in fact be raised 
before the Licensing Board, which cannot hear challenges to 
NRC rules. The limited scope of licensing proceedings does 
not, however, amount to the arbitrary denial of a forum, as 
Petitioners claim. While Petitioners could have raised site- 
specific issues "relating to the 'common defense and securi- 
ty' " that were not controlled by existing niles or regulations 
to the Licensing Board, they are not entitled to expand those 
proceedings to include the entire complex, and issues already 
covered by agency rules. 

In short, the IVRC did not violate the AEA in denying the 
petitions for a hearing. Neither the AEA nor its implementing 
regulations required the NRC to grant Petitioners a hearing on 
whether NEPA required a consideration of the environmental 
impact of a terrorist attack on the Storage Installation or the 
security measures adopted for the entire Diablo Canyon com- 
plex. 

171 The NRC's reliance on its own prior opinions in its 
decision in this case does not violate the APA's notice and 
comment provisions. Petitioners argue that the decisions in 
CLI 03-01 and PFS amount to the announcement "of a gen- 
eral policy of refusing to consider the environmental impacts 
of terrorist attacks in Environmental Impact Statements." Peti- 
tioners rely on Mrrda-Luna v. Fitzprrtrick, 81 3 F.2d 1006, 
1014 (9th Cir. 1987) to claim that this policy depends on fac- 
tual determinations not found subsequent to an evidentjary 
proceeding, and constitutes a "binding substantive norm," the 
promulgation of which, without a public hearing, violates the 
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APA notice and comment provisions contained in 5 U.S.C. 
$ 5  553(b), (c).' The flaw in Petitioners' argument is the mis- 
taken assertion that the NRC's decisions were factual and not 
legal. If the NRC7s conclusion that terrorism need not be 
examined under NEPA were factual, then Petitioners would 
be correct that its determination would have to comply with 
APA rulemaking requirements, including notice and com- 
ment, or  else the agency would have to pernit petitioners to 
challenge it in every proceeding where it was disputed. 

181 That NEPA does not require consideration of the envi- 
ronmental impacts of terrorism is a legal, and not a factual, 
conclusion. C j  Greenperrce Action v. Fmnklin, 14 F.3d 1324, 
133 1 (9th Cir. 1993) (reasoning that a challenge to the ade- 
quacy of an EA turned on factual, not legal, principles where 
both NEPA's applicability and the requirements it imposed 
were uncontested); see also Aloska Wildet-ness Recreation & 
Tozrrism Ass'n v. Mon-ison, 67 F.3d 723, 727 (9th Cir. 1995) 
(noting that although "challenges to agency actions which 
raise predon~inantly legal, rather than technical questions, are 
rare," the court was there required to address "just such a 
challenge"). Petitioners' analysis is therefore inapposite. The 
agency has the discretion to use adjudication to establish a 
binding legal norm. See Sec. & Exch. Comln'n v. Chenery, 
332 U.S. 194, 199-203 (1947) ("[Tlhe choice made between 
proceeding by general rule or by individual, ad hoc litigation, 
is one that lies primarily in the informed discretion of the 
administrative agency."). We therefore agree with the NRCYs 
characterization in its brief to this court: having come to the 
legal conclusion that NEPA does not require consideration of 
the environmental consequences of terrorist attacks, "[wlhen 

'u.s.c. 5 553(b) states that "[gleneral notice of proposed rulemaking 
shall be published in the Federal Register," and outlines the requirements 
that such notice must meet. 5 U.S.C. 5 553(c) states that after such notice 
has been given, "the agency shall give interested persons an opportunity 
to participate in the rulemaking through submission of written data, views, 
or arguments with or without opportunity for oral presentation." 



petitioners in this case presented a proposed contention seek- 
ing an EIS that analyzed the impacts of possible terrorist acts 
at the proposed Diablo Canyon Installation, the NRC reason- 
ably concluded that this request was sufficiently similar to the 
request in PFS to justify the application of that decision here." 

Although we hold that the agency did not violate the APA 
when i t  relied on the prior resolution of a legal issue through 
adjudication, we come to a different conclusion as to that 
determination's compliance with NEPA. Because the issue 
whether NEPA requires consideration of the environmental 
impacts of a terrorist attack is primarily a legal one, we 
review the NRC's detern~ination that i t  does not for reason- 
ableness. See Alaska Wilderness Recrea1io17 & To~n-ism Ass '17, 
67 F.3d at 727 (reviewing predominately legal issue for rea- 
sonableness because "it makes sense to distinguish the strong 
level of deference we accord an agency in deciding factual or 
technical matters from that to be accorded in disputes involv- 
ing predominately legal questions"); Ka Makani'o Kohnla 
Oh~lna, Inc. v. PVa~er S~lpply, 295 F.3d 955, 959 n.3 (9th Cir. 
2002) ("Because this case involved primarily legal issues . . . 
based on undisputed historical facts, we conclude that the 
'reasonableness' standard should apply to this case."). 

Here, the NRC decided categorically that NEPA does not 
require consideration of the environmental effects of potential 
terrorist attacks. In making this determination, the NRC relied 
on PFS, where it "consider[ed] in some detail the legal ques- 
tion whether NEPA requires an inquiry into the threat of ter- 
rorism at nuclear facilities." 56 NRC 340, 343 (2002). In that 
case, intervenor State of Utah filed a contention claiming that 
the September 1 1  terrorist attacks "had materially changed the 
circumstances under which the Board had rejected previously 
proffered terrorism contentions by showing that h terrorist 
attack is both more likely and potentially more dangerous 
than previously thought." Id. at 345. The NRC concluded that 
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even following the September 1 lth attacks, NEPA did not 
impose such a requirement, reasoning: 

In our view, an EIS is not an appropriate fonnat to 
address the challenges of terrorism. The purpose of 
an EIS is to inforn~ the decisionmaking authority and 
the public of a broad range of enviro~lnlental impacts 
that will result, with a fair degree of likelihood, from 
a proposed project, rather than to speculate about 
'worst-case' scenarios and how to prevent them. 

Id. at 347. 

The NRC determined that four grounds "cut[] against 
using the NEPA framework" to consider the environmental 
effects of a terrorist attack: (1)  the possibility of a terrorist 
attack is far too removed from the natural or expected conse- 
quences of agency action; (2) because the risk of a terrorist 
attack cannot be determined, the analysis is likely to be mean- 
ingless; (3) NEPA does not require a "worst-case" analysis; 
and (4) NEPA's public process is not an appropriate forum for 
sensitive security issues. Id at 348. We review each of these 
four grounds for reasonableness, and conclude that these 
grounds, either individually or collectively, do not support the 
NRC's categorical refusal to consider the environmental 
effects of a terrorist attack. 

191 The Commission relied first on finding that the possibil- 
ity of a terrorist attack is too far removed from the natural or 
expected consequences of agency action. Id. at 347. Section 
102 of NEPA requires federal agencies to prepare "a detailed 
statement . . . on the environmental impact" of any proposed 
major federal action "significantly affecting the quality of the 
human environment." 42 U.S.C. 5 4332(1)(C)(i). The ques- 
tion thus becomes whether a given action "significantly 
affects" the environment. 
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The NP.C claims that the appropriate a~a lys i s  of Section 
102 is that employed by the Supreme Court in Mefr-opolifan 
_Fcsc?lz Co. v. People Againsf N~!c!~ar P o ~ ~ e r ,  460 U.S. 766, 
773 (1983). In  met^-opolitan Edison, the Court noted that "[tlo 
detennine whether Section 102 requires consideration of a 
particular effect, we must look to the relationsllip between 
that effect and the change in the physical environment caused 
by the major federal action at issue," looking for "a reason- 
ably close causal relationship . . . like the familiar doctrine of 
proxi~nate cause from tort law." 460 U.S. at 774. The Com- 
mission claims that its conclusion that the environmental 
impacts of a possible terrorist attack on an NKC-licensed 
facility is beyond a "reasonably close causal relationship" was 
a reasonable application of this "proximate cause'' analogy. 

The problem with the agency's argument, however, is that 
Metropolitan Edison and its proximate cause analogy are 
inapplicable here. In h4etropolitan Edison, the petitioners 
argued that NEPA required the NRC to consider the potential 
risk of psychological damage upon reopening the Three Mile 
Island nuclear facilities to those in the vicinity. Noting that 
NEPA is an environmental statute, the Supreme Court held 
that the essential analysis must focus on the "closeness of the 
relationship between the change in the environment and the 
'effect' at issue." 460 U.S. at 772. 

The appropriate analysis is instead that developed by this 
court in NoGwen Alliance v. .41~/ridge, 855 F.2d 1380 (9th 
Cir. 1988). In NoGn>en, the plaintiffs argucd that NEPA 
required the Air Force to consider the threat of nuclear war in 
the implementation of the Ground Wave Emergency Network 
("GWEN"). We held "that the nexus between construction of 
GWEN and nuclear war is too attenuated to require discussion 
of the environmental impacts of nuclear war in an [EA] or 
[EIS]." 855 F.2d at 1386. 

1101 The events at issue here, as well as in Metr-opolitan 
Edison and NoGwen, form a chain of three events: (1) a major 
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federal action; (2) a change in the physical environment; and 
(3) an effect. RIe/~-opolitu~~ Edzson was concerned with the 
relationship between events 2 and 3 (the change in the physi- 
cal environment. or increased risk of accident resulting from 
the renewed operation of a nuclear reactor, and the effect, or 
the decline in the psychological health of the human popula- 
tion). The Court In Metropolitan Edison explicitly distin- 
guished the case where the disputed relationship is between 
events 1 and 2: "we emphasize that in this case we are consid- 
ering effects caused by the risk of accident. The situation 
where an agency is asked to consider effects that will occur 
if a risk is realized, for example, if an accident occurs . . . is 
an entirely different case." Id. at 775 n.9. In NoGwen, we fol- 
lowed the Court's admonition and, in addressing the relation- 
ship between events 1 and 2, we held that the Metropolitun 
Edson analysis did not apply "because it discusse[d] a differ- 
ent type of causation than that at issue in this case . . . [which] 
require[d] us to examine the relationship between the agency 
action and a potential impact on the environment." Id. at 
1386. NoGWEN relied on our decision in Wcrnn Springs Dnm 
Task Force v. Gribble, 62 1 F.2d 101 7, 1026 (9th Cir. 1980), 
which held that "an impact statement need not discuss remote 
and highly spcculative consequences." Applying that standard 
to the plaintiffs' claims that the military GWEN system's 
installation would "increase the probability of nuclear war," 
and "that GWEN would be a primary target in a nuclear war," 
we held both propositions to be "remote and highly specula- 
tive," and, therefore, NEPA did not require their consider- 
ation. 

Ill] In the present case, as in NoGwen, the disputed rela- 
tionship is between events 1 and 2 (the federal act, or the 
licensing of the Storage Installation, and the change in the 
physical environment, or the terrorist attack). The appropriate 
inquiry is therefore whether such attacks are so "remote and 
highly speculative" that NEPA's mandate does not include 
consideration of their potential environmental effects. 
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(121 The NRC responds by simply declaring without sup- 
port that, as a matter of law, "the possibility of a terrorist 
attack . . . is speculative and simply too far removed from the 
natural or expected consequences of agency action to require 
a study under NEPA." 56 NRC at 349. In doing so, the NRC 
failed to address Petitioners' factual contentions that licensing 
the Storage installation would lead to or increase the risk of 
a terrorist attack because ( I )  the presence of the Storage 
Installation would increase the probability of a terrorist attack 
on the Diablo Canyon nuclear facility, and (2) the Storage 
Installation itself would be a primary target for a terrorist 
attack. We conclude that it was unreasonable for the NRC to 
categorically dismiss the possibility of terrorist attack on the 
Storage Installation and on the enlire Diablo Canyon facility 
as too "remote and highly speculative" to warrant consider- 
ation under NEPA. 

1131 In so concluding, we also recognize that the NRC's 
position that terrorist attacks are "remote and highly specula- 
tive," as a matter of law, is inconsistent with the government's 
efforts and expenditures lo combat this type of terrorist attack 
against nuclear facilities. In the PFS opinion, the NRC 
emphasized the agency's own post-September l lth efforts 
against the threat of terrorism: 

At the outset, however, we stress our determination, 
in the wake of the horrific September I I th terrorist 
attacks, to strengthen security at facilities we regu- 
late. We currently are engaged in a comprehensive 
review of our security regulations and programs, act- 
ing under our AEA-rooted duty to protect "public 
health and safety" and the "common defense and 
security." We are reexamining, and in may cases 
have already improved, security and safeguards mat- 
ters such as guard force size, physical security exer- 
cises, clearance requirements and background 
investigations for key employees, and fitness-for- 
duty requirements. More broadly, we are rethinking 



the NRC's threat assessment framework and design 
basis threat. We also are reviewing our own infra- 
structure, resources, and communications. 

Our comprehensive review may also yield perma- 
nent rule or policy changes that will apply to the pro- 
posed PFS facility and to other NRC-related 
facilities. The review process is ongoing and cumu- 
lative. It has already resulted in a number of 
security-related actions to address terrorism threats 
at both active and defunct nuclear facilities. 

56 NRC at 343. Among these actions is the establishment of 
an Office of Nuclear Security and Incident Response, "re- 
sponsible for immediate operational security and safeguards 
issues as well as for long-term policy development[,] work[- 
ing] closely with law enforcement agencies and the Ofiice of 
Homeland Security[,] . . . coordinat[ing] the NRC's ongoing 
comprehensive security review." Id. at 344-45. 

We find it difficult to reconcile the Commission's conclu- 
sion that, as a matter of law, the possibility of a terrorist attack 
on a nuclear facility is "remote and speculative," with its 
stated efforts to undertake a "top to bottom" security review 
against this same threat. Under the NRC's own formulation of 
the rule of reasonableness, it is required to make determina- 
tions that are consistent with its policy statements and proce- 
dures. Here, it appears as though the NRC is attempting, as a 
matter of policy. to insist on its preparedness and the serious- 
ness with which it is responding to the post-September I lth 
terrorist threat, while concluding, as a matter of law, that all 
terrorist threats are "remote and highly speculative" for NEPA 

 he view that a terrorist attack is too speculative to be a required part 
of NEPA review would seem to be inconsistent with the NRC's pre-9/11 
security procedures. Since 1977, the NRC has required licensed plants to 
have a security plan that is designed to protect against a "design basis 
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1141 In sum, in considering the policy goals of NEPA and 
the rule of reasonableness that governs its application: the 
possibility of terrorist attack is not so "remote and highly 
speculative7' as to be beyond NEPA's requirements. 

1151 The NRC's reliance upon the second PFS factor, that 
the Risk of a Terrorist Attack Cannot be Adequately Deter- 
mined, 56 NRC at 350, is also not reasonable. First, the 
NRC's dismissal of the risk of terrorist attacks as "unquantifi- 
able" misses the point. The numeric probability of a specific 
attack is not required in order to assess likely modes of attack, 
weapons, and vulnerabilities of a facility, and the possible 
impact of each of these on the physical environment, includ- 
ing the assessment of various release scenarios. Indeed, this 
is precisely what the NRC already analyzes in different con- 
texts. It is therefore possible to conduct a low probability-high 
consequence analysis without quantifying the precise proba- 
bility of risk. The NRC itself has recognized that consider- 
ation of uncertain risks may take a form other than 
quantitative "probabilistic" assessment. In its "Proposed Pol- 
icy Statement on Severe Accidents and Related Views on 
Nuclear Reactor Regulation," 48 Fed.Reg. 16,014 (I 983), the 
Commission stated that: 

threat" for radiological sabotage. See General Accounting Office, Ntrcleal- 
Regulatoty Commission: Oi~er-.sigl71 of' Secl~l-iy ~7t  Con71nercial Nucleai- 
Po~vel- Plan~s Nretls 10 he Sit-engrhened, GAO-030752 (2003) at 6. "The 
design basis threat characterizes the elements of a postulated attack, 
including the number of attackers, their training, and the weapons and tac- 
tics they are capable of'using." Id 

Thus, the NRC-even before the terrorist attacks of 911 I-did not con- 
sider such attacks too "remote and speculative" to be considered in agency 
planning. To the contrary, the agency has long required analysis of means 
and methods of hypothetical attacks against specific facilities, with the 
goal of establishing effective counter-measures. 



In addressing potential accident initiators (including 
earthquakes, sabotage, and multiple human errors) 
where empirical data are limited and I-esidzrul zrncer- 
rnitity is large, the use of conceph~al modeling and 
scenario assumptions in Safety Analysis Reports will 
be helpful. They should be based on the best qzrnli- 
Jied jzrdgmei7ts of'experts, either in the form of sub- 
jective numerical probability estimates or qzralitati11e 
ussesslnents uf inilinling events nnd caszrnl [sic] 
linkages i77 nccidevl seqzrences. 

1 8  Fed.Reg. at 16,020 (emphasis added). 

(16) No provision of NEPA, or any other authority cited by 
the Conlmission, allows the NRC to eliminate a possible envi- 
ronmental consequence from analysis by labeling the risk as 
"unquantifiable." See Lilnerick Ecology Action, Inc. v. NRC, 
569 F.2d 719, 754 (3rd Cir. 1989) (J. Scirica, dissenting) 
(finding no "statutory provision, no NRC regulation or policy 
statement, and no case law that permits the NRC to ignore any 
risk found to be unquantifiable"). If the risk of a terrorist 
attack is not insigniiicant, then NEPA obligates the NRC to 
take a "hard look" at the environmental consequences of that 
risk. The NRC's actions in other contexts reveal that the 
agency does not view the risk of terrorist attacks to be insig- 
nificant. Precise quantification is therefore beside the point. 

Even if we accept the agency's argument, the agency fails 
to adequately show that the risk of a terrorist act is unquantifi- 
able. The agency merely offers the following analysis as to 
the quantifiability of a potential terrorist attack: 

The horrors of September 1 1  notwithstanding, it 
remains true that the likel~hood of a terrorist attack 
being directed at a particular nuclear facility is not 
quantifiable. Any attempt at quantification or even 
qualitative assessment would be highly speculative. 
In fact, the likelihood of attack cannot be ascertained 
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with confidence by any state-of-the-art methodology. 
That being the case, we have no means to assess, 
~lsef~ll ly,  the risks of terrorism at the PFS facility. 

56 NRC at 350. The agency nonetheless has simultaneously 
show11 the ability to conduct a "top to bottom" terrorism 
review. This leaves the Commission in the tenuous position 
of insisting on the impossibility of a meaningful, i.e. quantifi- 
able, assessment of terrorist attacks, while claiming to have 
undertaken precisely such an assessment in other contexts. 
Further, as we have noted, the NRC has required site-specific 
analysis of such threats, involving numerous recognized scenar- 
i o ~ . ~  

1171 Thus, we conclude that precise quantification of a risk 
is not necessary to trigger NEPA7s requirements, and even if 
it were, the NRC has not established that the risk of a terrorist 
attack is unquantifiable. 

The NRC's third ground, that it is not required to conduct 
a "worst-case" analysis, is a non sequitur. Although it is a true 
statement of the law, the agency errs in equating an assess- 
ment of the environmental impact of terrorist attack with a 
demand for a worst-case analysis. 

The Council on Environmental Quality ("CEQ") regula- 
tions, 40 C.F.R. $5 1500.1 - 1518.4, promulgated with the 
"purpose [oil tell[ing] federal agencies what they must do to 
comply with [NEPA] procedures and achieve the goals of 

 he NRC's assertion that a risk of terrorism cannot be quantified is 
also belied by the very existence of the Department of Ho~neland Security 
Advisory System, which provides a general assessment of the risk of ter- 
rorist attacks. See, e .g . ,  World Market Research Centre, Global Terrorism 
Index 200314 (offering a probabilistic risk assess~nent of terrorist activities 
over a 12-month period). 



[NEPA]," have been interpreted by the Supreme Court as "en- 
titled to substantial deference." Robertson \). Methow Valley 
Citizens Cozrncil, 490 U.S. 332, 355 (citing Andrzrs v. Sier-1.u 
Clzrb, 442 U.S. 347, 358 (1979)). These regulations mandated 
worst-case analyses until 1986, when CEQ replaced the for- 
mer 40 C.F.R. § 1502.22, requiring an agency, when relevant 
information was either unavailable or too costly to obtain, to 
include in the ElS a "worst-case analysis and an indication of 
the probability or improbability of its occurrence," with the 
new and current version of the regulation, which requires an 
agency to instead deal with i~ncertainties by including within 
the EIS "a summary of existing credible scientific evidence 
which is relevant to evaluating the reasonable foreseeable sig- 
nificant adverse impacts on the human environment, and . . . 
the agency's evaluation of such impacts based upon theoreti- 
cal approaches or research methods generally accepted in the 
scientific community." 40 C.F.R. $5  1502.22(b)(3), (4). The 
current requirement applies to those events with potentially 
catastrophic consequences "even if their probability of occur- 
rence is low, provided that the analysis of impacts is sup- 
ported by credible scientific evidence, is not based on pure 
conjecture, and is within the rule of reason." 40 C.F.R. 
9 1502.22 (b)(4). The Supreme Court held in Robertson that 
the amendment of the regulations had nullified the worst-case 
analysis requirement. 490 U.S. at 355; EdwaruIsen v. U.S. 
Dep't of Interior, 268 F.3d 781, 785 (9th Cir. 2001). 

The Commission is therefore correct when it argues that 
NEPA does not require a worst-case analysis. It is mistaken, 
however, when it claims that "Petitioners' request for an anal- 
ysis of [the environmental effects of] a successfU1 terrorist 
attack at the Diablo Canyon ISFSl approximates a request for 
a 'worst-case' analysis that has long since been discarded by 
the CEQ regulations . . . and discredited by the Federal 
courts." According to the NRC, "[m]aking the various 
assu~nptions required by [P]etitioners7 scenario requires the 
NRC to venture into the realm of 'pure conjecture.' " We dis- 
agree. 



- 

1181 An indication of what CEQ envisioned when it 
imposed the worst-case analysis requirement can be gleaned 
from a 198 I CEQ memorandumj Forty Most Asked Questions 
Concerning CEQ's National Environmental Policy Act Regu- 
lations, reprinted at 46 FR 18026-01 (March 23, 1981). CEQ 
answered one of those questions, "[wlhat is the purpose of a 
worst-case analysis? How is it formulated and what is the 
scope of the analysis?" with the following: 

The purpose of the analysis is to . . . cause agencies 
to consider th[ ]e potential consequences [of agency 
decisions] when acting on the basis of scientific 
uncertainties or gaps in available information. The 
analysis is formulated on the basis of available infor- 
mation, using reasonable projections of the worst 
possible consequences of a proposed action. 

For example, if there are scientific uncertainty and 
gaps in the available information concerning the 
numbers of juvenile fish that would be entrained in 
a cooling water facility, the responsible agency must 
disclose and consider the possibility of the loss of 
the com~nercial or sport fishery. In addition to an 
analysis of a low probability/catastrophic impact 
event, the worst-case analysis should also include a 
spectrum of events of higher probability but less 
drastic impact. 

46 FR 18026, 18032. While it is true that the agency is not 
required to consider consequences that are " spec~ la t ive , "~~  the 

1 ° ~ e c a u s e  we disagree with the agency's interpretation of worst-case 
analysis, we  do not reach the agency's characterization of the poss~bility 
of terrorist attack as "speculative." We note, however, that this character- 
ization stands out as contrary to the vigilant stance that Americans are 
encouraged to take by the Department of Homeland Security. See 
www.dhs.gov/dhspublic/display?th~1ne=29 (urging that "[all1 Americans 
should continue to be vigilant" and noting that "[tlhe country remains at 
an elevated risk . . . for terrorist attack.") 



NRC's argument wrongly labels a terrorist attack the worst- 
case scenario because of the low or indeterminate probability 
of such an attack. The CEQ memo, by including as worst-case 
scenarios events of both higher and lower probability, reveals 
that worst-case analysis is not defined solely by the low prob- 
ability of the occurrence of the events analyzed, but also by 
the range of outcomes of those events. See nlso Gventer Yel- 
lowstone Conlition v. Flowers, 321 F.3d 1250, 1260 (10th 
Cir. 2003) (citing a witness's testimony that the loss of bald 
eagle nesting sites was both "likely" and "a worst-case sce- 
nario"). Petitioners do not seek to require the NRC to analyze 
the most extreme (i.e., the "worst") possible environmental 
impacts of a terrorist attack. Instead, they seek an analysis of 
the range of environmental impacts likely to result in the 
event of a terrorist attack on the Storage Installation. We 
reject the Commission's characterization of this request as a 
demand for a worst-case analysis. 

1191 The NRC's reliance on the fourth PFS factor, that i t  
cannot comply with its NEPA mandate because of security 
risks, is also unreasonable. There is no support for the use of 
security concerns as an excuse from NEPA's requirements. 
While it is true, as the agency claims, that NEPA's require- 
ments are not absolute, and are to be implemented consistent 
with other programs and requirements, this has never been 
interpreted by the Supreme Court as excusing NEPA's appli- 
cation to a particularly sensitive issue. See Weinbergel- v. 
C~itholic Actiolz of Hawnii, 454 U.S. I39 (I 981) (holding that 
the Navy was required to perform a NEPA review and to fac- 
tor its results into decisionmaking even where the sensitivity 
of the information involved meant that the NEPA results 
could not be publicized or adjudicated). FVeinbel-gel- can sup- 
port only the proposition that security considerations may per- 
mit or require modification of some of the NEPA procedures, 
not the Commission's argument that sensitive security issues 
result in some kind of NEPA waiver. 
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The application of NEPA's requirements: ~.!nder thc rule of 
reason relied on by the NRC, is to be considered in light of 
the two ~ I _ I ~ ~ O S P , S  of the statute: first, ensuring that the agency 
will have and will consider detailed inforn.lation concerning 
significant environmental impacts; and, second, ensuring that 
the public can both contribute to that body of inforn~ation, and 
can access the infonnation that is madc public. Plrb. Citizen, 
541 U.S. at 768. To the extent that, as the NRC argues, certain 
information cannot be publicized, as in H'einberger, other 
statutory purposes continue to mandate NEPA's application. 
For example, that the public cannot access the resulting infor- 
mation does not explain the NRC's determination to prevent 
the public from contriblrting information to the decisionmak- 
ing process. The NRC simply does not explain its unwilling- 
ness to hear and consider the information that Petitioners seek 
to contribute to the process, which would fulfill both the 
information-gathering and the public participation functions 
of NEPA. These arguments explain why a Weinberger-style 
limited proceeding night be appropriate, but cannot support 
the NRC's conclusion that NEPA does not apply. As we 
stated in NoGWEN : "There is no 'national defense' exception 
to NEPA . . . 'The Navy, just like any federal agency, must 
carry out its NEPA mandate to the hllest extent possible and 
this mandate includes weighing the environmental costs of the 
[project] even though the project has serious security implica- 
tions.' " 855 F.2d at 1384 (quoting Concerrled Abozrt Trident 
v. Rzrmsfeld, 555 F.2d 8 17, 823 (D.C. Cir. 1977)). 

[20] In sum, none of the four factors upon which the NRC 
relies to eschew consideration of the environn~ental effects of 
a terrorist attack satisfies the standard of reasonableness. We 
must therefore grant the petition in part and remand for the 
agency to hlfill  its responsibilities under NEPA. 

1211 Our identification of the inadequacies in the agency's 
NEPA analysis should not be construed as constraining the 
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NRC's consideration of the merits on remand, or circumscrib- 
ing the procedures that the NRC must employ in conducting 
its analysis. There remain open to the agency a wide variety 
of actions it may take on remand, consistent with its statutory 
and regulatory requirements. We do not prejudge those alter- 
natives. Nor do we prejudge the merits of the inquiry. We 
hold only that the NRC's stated reasons for categorically 
refusing to consider the possibility of terrorist attacks cannot 
withstand appellate review based on the record before us. 

We arc also mindful that the issues raised by the petition 
may involve quest io~~s of national security, requiring sensitive 
treatment on remand. However, the NRC has dealt with our 
nation's most sensitive nuclear secrets for many decades, and 
is well-suited to analyze the questions raised by the petition 
in an appropriate maimer consistent with national security. 

We deny the petition as to the claims under the AEA and 
the APA. However, because we conclude that the NRC's 
determination that IVEPA does not require a consideration of 
the environmental impact of terrorist attacks does not satisfy 
reasonableness revicw, we hold that the EA prepared in reli- 
ance on that determination is inadequate and fails to comply 
with NEPA's mandate. We grant the petition as to that issue 
and remand for further proceedings consistent with this opin- 
ion. 

PETITION GRANTED IN PART; DENIED IN PART; 
REMANDED. 
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